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November 8, 2007

The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed is the King County Courthouse South Entrance Renovation Options Report and a proposed motion adopting the report.  The Report responds to a 2006 Budget Proviso calling for a study of design options and potential operations impacts resulting from renovation and relocation of the King County Courthouse (KCC) entry to its original location on the south side of the building.

The Proviso text reads:


“SECTION 1.  Findings.

A. Historically the primary entrance to the courthouse was on the south side of the building in the area that currently functions as the loading dock to the courthouse, adjacent to City Hall Park.

B. The City of Seattle is currently undertaking a project titled: “City Hall Park Improvement Project” with the goal of transforming the City Hall Park into an attractive gateway to downtown Seattle.

C. It is a common goal of all branches of King County government using the courthouse and the City of Seattle to improve the safety, cleanliness, and usefulness of City Hall Park.  The reopening of the courthouse south entrance supports the objectives for City Hall Park.

D. Reopening of the south entrance would physically integrate the downtown King County campus, encouraging way-finding between the courthouse, new county office building, King County administration building and the Yesler building.
E. King County has a policy that establishes a limit on the use of current expense fund revenues for debt service.  This policy was formally adopted in Motion 11196, approved by the council on May 7, 2001, and requires that annual debt service payments shall not exceed five percent of the current expense fund’s net revenue available for debt service.

F. The reopened south entrance would require both security staffing and equipment.  The potential closure of the east and west entrance may mitigate or offset these security costs, and could potentially fund the debt service for reopening the south entrance.  A detailed security staffing and operations evaluation is needed to determine final costs and savings opportunities.
G. The use by the public of the reopened south entrance will be affected by whether one or both of the east and west entrances are closed.  A study of public use and the impacts to public access of both the reopened south entrance and the potential closure of the east and west entrances is needed.
H. The reopening of the south entrance and the potential closure of the east and west entrances would impact all branches of King County government including the elected officials and staff of the King County sheriff, the King County council, superior court, district court and the prosecuting attorney as well as the jurors and the general public.  Outreach and consultation with all of these groups and the public is needed prior to any final decision about the reopening the south entrance and closing the east and west entrances.
I. While immediate funding of design work is prudent and appropriate, King County should not proceed to construction of the south entrance until a detailed study of the identified issues of funding, debt capacity, security and operational impact and access to the courthouse by all branches of King County government and their employees, jurors and the general public is concluded and adopted by the council.”
[emphasis added]
Ordinance 15915 made a similar request of the Executive.

In August, 2006, I transmitted a proposal for an appropriation for a study of the KCC south entry project.  The proposal ultimately resulted in the budget proviso requesting the enclosed report.  In the proposal letter, I noted that I believed further analysis of the funding options and operations impacts of a renovated south entry project were necessary before legislation appropriated funds for construction.  At the time, the cost estimate for the project was $7.84 million, including the $375,000 allocated in the Proviso.  My letter raised concerns that the $7.84 million cost of a renovated KCC south entry would greatly impact the General Government Capital Improvement Program (CIP) funding capacity, relative to the county’s other important capital projects priorities.

Over the past year, the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) and Facilities Management Division (FMD) staff examined the potential options for renovating and reopening the south entrance.  The enclosed Report addresses the staffing options and public access resulting from relocating the current KCC security screening stations at street level to the original south entrance .  It integrates the comments received from patrons of the KCC and other interested stakeholders regarding a reopening of the south entry, and provides a funding analysis of the life cycle costs for different renovation options.

OMB developed a range of security staffing options that varied based on the level of security and the hours of operation for the loading dock.  The costs ranged from Option 1, which creates $123,000 in annual operating costs over and above current levels to Option 4, which provides $265,000 in operational savings in comparison to current costs.  The highest cost option would provide security personnel at the Third and Fourth Avenue exits and the Courthouse Loading Dock.  The lowest cost option provides no security personnel at the Third and Fourth Avenue exits and assumes that there will be no Courthouse loading dock.  FMD developed a range of capital costs for renovating the South Entrance.  The costs ranged from $16.8 million to $8.5 million.  The difference between the two estimates is the construction cost of a new Courthouse loading dock.

The combination of capital costs and associated labor cost adjustment can be addressed on a long term basis in life-cycle cost analysis.  Renovating and reopening the south entry can be achieved for an estimated 40 year life cycle capital cost between $12.3 and $2.2 million.  All options maintain the current number of street-level security screening stations (three), moved to a restored south entrance, and convert the Third and Fourth Avenue entrances to exit-only.  Doing so creates operations efficiencies through streamlined operations at the new south entryway.  The $12.3 million option rebuilds the KCC loading dock and provides increased in-person security staffing at the loading dock and the Third and Fourth Avenue exits.  The $2.2million option eliminates the KCC loading dock and does not provide heightened security above current levels

Two critical factors in a south entry restoration become readily apparent after reviewing the Report.  First, the likely operational cost savings gained by consolidating security screening in the south entrance lobby are lost if additional security is required at new pedestrian exits at the present Third and Fourth Avenue entrances.  FMD has identified a rotating “sallyport” door that prevents reentry by patrons exiting the KCC.  King County Sheriff’s Office (KCSO) personnel have not endorsed the concept of an exit door which does not require security staffing.   If an agreement cannot be reached with KCSO on a security option that does not require additional staff, then in order to achieve maximum security savings the 3rd and 4th avenue doors would only be monitored as is the case with other fire exit doors.  To a great extent, this issue is peripheral to the capital renovation of the south entry, and perhaps one more appropriate for larger discussion with KCSO regarding overall KCC security.  For example, the Report does not address the recent United States Marshal’s Service recommendations regarding KCC security.  Regardless, any cost savings achieved by consolidating the security screening stations in the south lobby quickly diminish if security staffing is heightened above current levels.
Second, eliminating the KCC loading dock drastically lowers the overall project price.  OMB’s evaluation of loading dock use showed that the current loading dock is utilized sporadically.  FMD believes that the existing tunnel access from both Fourth Avenue and the County Administration Building are sufficient to maintain operations at the KCC until a new centralized loading dock facility is constructed within the New Administration Building.  This approach creates savings in operations costs by eliminating the need for individualized security staffing at the underutilized KCC loading dock.  It also creates potential additional savings in overall operations costs by consolidating delivery operations in the proposed New Administration Building.
While the cost savings associated with eliminating the KCC loading dock are large, the relationship of the KCC loading dock and the New Administration building must be understood. If a New Administration building is built, the lack of a loading dock at KCC can be easily and efficiently accommodated by the new building.  However, if the New Administration Building is not constructed, there will be operational impacts such as trash handling to be addressed due to the lack of a loading dock at the KCC.  In addition, future circumstances could create increased demand for traditional loading dock services.  For example, if there is a substantial remodel of the KCC for CID, the PAO or Superior Court, there might be significant operational impacts to the daily operations without a KCC loading dock.  With additional analysis, it is certainly possible to address these potential impacts, but I want to be certain the council understands the concern if the New Administration Building does not occur. 
As I noted in my August, 2006 proposal letter, the City of Seattle is progressing with its Capital Improvement Program (CIP) plan to make substantial improvements to City Hall Park.  FMD is coordinating with City of Seattle staff in this undertaking.  The City and the county share a common purpose in improving the safety, cleanliness, and usefulness of City Hall Park.  Reopening the south entrance of the KCC is the critical centerpiece of these efforts.  The increased pedestrian traffic utilizing the Park through the restored south entry makes the City’s project worthwhile; maintaining the existing Courthouse loading dock would prevent the Park from attracting sufficient patrons to reinvigorate the area.   The restoration of the Courthouse south entrance is the catalyst for, and depends upon, the simultaneous restoration of City Hall Park.
Recent discussions with the City have identified possible approaches for granting the county long-term administrative control of City Hall Park.  This approach would allow the City’s CIP plan to be combined with a south entry renovation as a single capital project, maximizing project efficiencies and minimizing disruption to KCC tenants and the general public.  Planning and coordination of project design between the county and City is ongoing.  The operating costs associated with Park administrative control have not been included in the life cycle cost analysis because the operating costs have not been calculated at this stage of the negotiations and the county has not decided whether to take administrative control of the City Hall Park. 
While I remain excited about the potential to move forward with a renovation of the KCC south entrance project, I remain concerned that the potential project costs may significantly impact other high priority projects likely to rely upon debt financing.  
As described in the South Entry proviso response, the county’s general fund debt capacity is constrained by debt issuances anticipated for priority projects in the next few years.  This list includes the Elections facility purchase, the Accountable Business Transformation project, and the Data Center.  The debt capacity may also be reduced by projects identified in the facility master plans for the District Court, Superior Court, Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention, the King County Sheriff’s Office and the Public Health Department and a recommendation made to the council by the King County Financial Policies Advisory Task Force to include 63/20 debt financing costs in the calculation of the county’s debt capacity ratio.  This would require the Chinook Building and Garage Current Expense fund share of debt payments to be included in the debt capacity calculation.  It could also require the Current Expense portion of 63/20 debt issued for the New County Administration Building to be considered in the calculation if the project were financed in whole or in part with 63/20 debt.  If approved, the South Entry capital costs can be offset in part with an $800,000 grant from the Historic County Courthouse Rehabilitation Grant Program from the Washington Trust for Historic Preservation.  

The only near term Current Expense fund property revenue source that could be made available to finance the South Entry project is the anticipated $10 million in proceeds from the sale of the north half of the north parking lot of the former Kingdome (hereafter refereed to as the North Lot).  According to the King County Code, ten percent of the property sale proceeds is to be transferred to 4Culture.  At the direction of the King County Council the 10% share could be targeted to benefit the South Entry project.  The use of North Lot sale proceeds for the Courthouse South Entrance project would be contingent upon the successful conclusion of the North Lot purchase/sale negotiations, and a commitment by the City of Seattle to make park improvements.   

Executive Recommendation
Given the financial constraints King County faces today and the projected deficits we face in 2009 and 2010, I believe we cannot afford to increase operational costs and consume debt with this project.  I am therefore recommending that if the council chooses to proceed with the South Entrance project, it implements Option 4, the least cost option.  This means including three security stations at the South Entrance and exit only doors on Third and Fourth Avenues and eliminating the loading dock reconstruction.  However we need to continue the analysis of security staffing needs at the Third and Fourth Avenue doors.  While it appears feasible to use exit only doors without staffing, this issue should be included in the scope of the Security Master Plan consultant study proposed in my 2008 Executive Proposed Budget.  On November 7 the council directed council staff to reallocate money from Security Master Plan to other KCC security improvements.  I would urge the council not to reallocate that money and instead allow me to proceed with a full and thorough study of all the security needs of the KCC before any action is funded.  This project and several others require that Security Master Plan evaluation.

Finally, given the constrained debt capacity, I recommend that the Council rely on the North Lot sale proceeds for project financing.  These proceeds can fully cover the cost of Option 4. However this budget action should be contingent upon the receipt of the North Lot sale proceeds and a satisfactory commitment by the City of Seattle to make park improvements. As a reminder, our current North Lot agreements contemplate that we will not be receiving those sale proceeds until at least July of 2008 and possibly not until the end of 2008 or early 2009. 
Please feel free to call Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division at 296-0631 or Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget at 296-3434  if you have any questions.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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  Nancy Glaser, Interim Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council




  Frank Abe, Communications Director

The Honorable Mayor Nickels, City of Seattle


Tim Ceis, Deputy Executive Office (EO)
Bob Cowan, Office of Management and Budget Director

James J. Buck, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive 

    Services (DES)
The Honorable Dan Satterberg, King County Prosecuting Attorney
The Honorable Michael Trickey, Presiding Judge, Superior Court

The Honorable Barbara Linde, Presiding Judge, District Court

The Honorable Sue Rahr, King County Sheriff
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